
Offshore Wind: Too Much, Too Fast. Make Your Voice Be Heard.
According to the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), by 2030 the Northeast marine ecosystem 
will be occupied by over 2.4 million acres of offshore wind (OSW) energy leases (twice the size of Grand 
Canyon National Park), 3,400 turbines (as tall as the Chrysler Building), and 10,000 miles of submarine 
cables (the distance from LA to NYC 3 1/2 times) with 
an additional 5.7 million acres under review for de-
velopment. Thirty OSW projects are in process from 
MA to NJ. Also, there are up to 50 substations, up to 
30 stories high, awaiting construction.
COA supports reasonable and responsible renew-
able OSW energy; however, the current scope, 
magnitude, and speed of the industrialization is 
unprecedented with little to no due diligence to iden-
tify, understand, avoid, and address consequences. 
Studies on marine life are lacking, incomplete, or 
inconclusive. Cumulative impacts are largely ignored. 
And yet, the NJ Board of Public Utilities (NJBPU) is seeking to expand NJ’s OSW projects, opening calls 
for projects which could double current projects. This expansion adds to the extremely reckless pace 
without good science, due diligence, and governance to ensure the protection of marine life.
In March, COA’s Cindy Zipf testified as an invited witness at a Congressional Hearing on Offshore Wind 
Industrialization in Wildwood, NJ, hosted by Rep. Jefferson Van Drew (R-NJ-2) and attended by US 
Reps. Chris Smith (R-NJ-4), Andy Harris (R-MD-1), and Scott Perry (R-PA-10) (see COA’s website to 
read COA’s testimony). To ensure OSW is reasonable, responsible, and protective of marine life, COA 
continues to call for a comprehensive, scientific, independent, peer-reviewed pilot study of the true costs 
and benefits, and risks and returns of offshore wind.

To learn more, sign a petition, and take action, go to CleanOceanAction.org. 
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Good News on Reducing the Plastic Plague in NJ
On May 4, 2022, the “Single-Use Waste Reduction Act,” which bans plastic bags and foam take-out 
containers, and limits straws, went into full effect. After just 5 months, the NJ Food Council estimated that 
3.44 billion plastic bags and 68 million paper bags were eliminated from the waste stream. Progress was 
also evidenced by the 2022 Beach Sweeps data with these three bad litter actors (plastic bags, straws 
and foam containers) declining on local beaches by over 35% (see story page 4).

COA’s Cindy Zipf chairs the Governor-appointed New Jersey Plastics 
Advisory Council (PAC) which was created by the law to monitor, assess, 
and evaluate implementation and effectiveness of the law and to identify 
additional measures to reduce plastic waste through reduction and 
recycling. On May 4, 2023, the PAC released the First Year Report 
highlighting the success of the law and outlining future steps.
To get at the larger issue of waste, Senator Smith recently introduced a 
bill to reduce packaging waste. The “Extended Producer Responsibility” 
or “EPR” bill (S.426) puts the burdens of packaging material collection 
and disposal on the companies producing the materials - not
municipalities, and reduces packaging to save money and resources.

There are 30 offshore wind projects from Massachusetts to New Jersey, with more to the 
north and south.  Photo Credit: National Renewable Energy Laboratory

A reason why we need the Plastic Bag Ban law.
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Toni Groet received her B.S in Biology from Auburn University and M.S. in 
Marine Conservation and Resource Management from University of Southern 
Alabama. She has worked on a variety of projects ranging from research proj-
ects focused on beach tourism, water quality studies, sea turtle conservation 
and protection, marine mammal strandings and coastal bird monitoring. Toni’s 
family and career led her to New Jersey, where she started as a Beach Sweeps 
Captain and teaching high school in Atlantic City. Not long after, Toni joined the 
COA crew as the South Jersey Coordinator, with a goal of expanding COA’s 
presence and strengthening the connections to the communities in southern 
regions of NJ. 

Unprecedented Numbers of Whales & Marine Mammals Washing Ashore NY-NJ
As you may have heard, a grim record of dead whales have stranded in the 
NY-NJ region since December last year, as well as many dolphins. In early 
January, with whale number five, COA began to evaluate what might be dif-
ferent. Shipping, fishing, and beach replenishment activities reflect previous 
years; however, pre-construction survey vessels for offshore wind projects 
(OSW) were unusual. COA’s Kari Martin investigated and found the National 
Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), which is required by law to protect marine 
mammals, had issued Incidental Harassment Authorizations (IHA) to an un-
precedented 11 companies, allowing them to “take” 63,820 marine protected 
species including whales, dolphins and seals. The vessels use sonar, boom-

ers and sparkers, all of which can harass these animals by causing them to stop feeding, breathing, nursing, 
migrating, and other vital activities. NMFS also lists increased vessel strikes from OSW as threats to marine 
life, but there are no known limits to the number of vessels working in the same region simultaneously. COA 
believes OSW surveying to be a plausible cause in the whale deaths and is taking action.
On January 9, 2023, COA held a press conference, with several groups joining, releasing a letter to 
President Biden calling for a halt to OSW survey work until an independent, publicly transparent investigation 
is complete to ensure survey activity is not the cause of the marine mammal deaths. The response from fed-
eral agencies was swift to claim “there is no evidence” that the cause is OSW activity; however, they provide 
no evidence, which is why COA continues to demand an investigation, robust and sound science, and due 
diligence to prove OSW is safe for the ocean and marine life.

Stay tuned for updates and actions at CleanOceanAction.org and on our social media.

World Whale Day "Save the Whales" Rally
Organized by two concerned citizens, Leslie Mangold and Trisha DeVoe, the 
"Save the Whales" rally was a call-to-action and celebration in honor of World 
Whale Day! As of May 19, we have had over 17 whales wash up or confirmed 
deceased floating off NJ-NY shores, while many more have been reported 
floating in open waters but were never confirmed. At the time of the rally, the 
death toll was at nine, provoking Leslie and Trisha to organize. Through shared 
concerns, they reached out to Clean Ocean Action for support. 
Hundreds came out that cold and windy day to demonstrate their attention to 
the issue and celebrate these gentle giants of the sea. COA continues to press 
for an investigation into the cause of deaths. 
Thank you to Leslie and Trisha for putting together this great event, to all guest 
speakers for expressing your concerns, and to all citizens for coming together 
to demand action to protect the ocean. 

Save the Whales Rally, 
Point Pleasant, NJ

Photo Credit: Christor Lukasiewicz Photography

E V E N T S

Whale # 10 in Manasquan, NJ
Photo Credit: Current Media Company

On Tuesday March 7, we welcomed new volunteers to the COA house. This 
mighty crew came with array of skills and backgrounds, anywhere from former 
Department of Environmental Protection staff to self-made Etsy entrepreneurs, 
but all shared a similar passion—protecting the ocean! It was great to see   
individuals of all ages and from all over the state come together with ideas, 
questions, and eagerness to make waves. We look forward to the eventful 
months ahead with all of you and are happy to have your true-blue support! 

			    Interested in becoming a volunteer? 
		       Go to CleanOceanAction.org and select the 
“Help Your Ocean” tab to see all COA volunteer opportunities!

COA Meet & Greet 2023 
Volunteers learn about the NY Bight's biodiversity

Kiana “Kiki” Miranda graduated from Rutgers University-New Brunswick in 
2017 with a BA in Political Science and Journalism. She comes to COA with 
a versatile background of working with nonprofits focused on community and 
youth educational development, but her goal has always been to improve 
individuals' personal perceptions and narratives in relation to the environment. 
Kiki’s passion for civic engagement and love of research brought her to COA. 
As Public Relations & Communications Coordinator, she seeks to expand 
COA’s reach to engage all communities and individuals in protecting and 
caring for a clean, healthy ocean. 

Kira Cruz
Debris Free Sea Coordinator

Kiana "Kiki" Miranda
Public Relations & 

Communications Coordinator

Kira Cruz is COA’s newest Debris Free Sea (DFS) Coordinator. Kira’s new 
role involves organizing the Beach Sweeps programs, debris track down and 
elimination in various watersheds, and processing data collected for the Annual 
Beach Sweeps Report. Kira obtained her BS in Marine Science with a concen-
tration in Biology from Stockton University. She also studied abroad at James 
Cook University in Cairns, Australia, partaking in eelgrass research, husbandry 
of sharks and other fish at the university’s aquarium, and explored the Great 
Barrier Reef. She has been an avid citizen scientist for multiple environmental 
organizations (including COA!) enhancing her skills in debris removal, scuba 
diving, water quality testing, recording data, wildlife management, and educa-
tion. Kira has always gravitated to COA’s mission and is passionate about the 
ocean. She is excited to expand her role as the DFS Coordinator as she grows 
with the organization, and honored to be a part of the COA Crew making big 
waves as she takes on this new position!

Eco-Fest Returns to Victory Park on June 3
It's eco-friendly fun for the whole family at Eco-Fest! Hosted 
by COA and the Rumson Environmental Commission, 
this FREE event is an environmental celebration of the 
Navesink and Shrewsbury Rivers. Join the festivities, 
provided by Rally for the Two Rivers partners, including 
seining, eco-friendly crafts, hands-on educational activities, 
face painting, music, and more! 
Participate in the Passport Challenge: Every activity at Eco-
Fest earns a stamp in your Eco-Fest Passport! Completed 
passports unlock “Passport Rewards” - free giveaways, 
sweet discounts and special prizes from local businesses!
Eco-Fest will take place at Victory Park in Rumson, NJ on 
June 3 from 9:00 am – 12:30 pm (rain date: June 4).
Welcome New COA Staff Members: Kira, Toni, and Kiki

Toni Groet
South Jersey Coordinator

COA Meet & Greet: Welcome to the lean, green, ocean pollution fighting team

https://cleanoceanaction.org/issues-campaigns/energy/wind
https://cleanoceanaction.org/help-your-ocean/volunteer-opportunities


Winter Weather Brings Community Scientists Together
We kicked off 2023 with the launch of our Winter Road Salt Monitoring Program! 
The program is a project of the New Jersey Watershed Watch (NJWW), which 
COA started in 2020 to investigate the impacts of deicing applications on local 
water quality. 
Excess salt from deicing applications can enter our waterways through runoff 
and negatively impact fish and other wildlife. Community scientists trained by 
COA brave wintry weather to test waterways in the Two Rivers Watershed for 
chloride (salt) levels from January to April. This community monitoring effort will 
help to determine the impacts of deicing and road salt applications on upstream 
tributaries in the watershed. 

COA’s Water Quality Team selected 11 
locations along the Navesink and Shrewsbury 
rivers for monitoring. Community scientists will 
use a field chloride test kit and record the data 
using an ArcGIS Survey123 Form. 
Monitoring these locations over the winter 
months will help to keep us informed on the 
general water quality of the Two Rivers 
Watershed. The data will be shared with state 
and national programs.

S C I E N C E
Swarna Muthukrishnan, PhD, Staff Scientist, Science@CleanOceanAction.org

Spotlight on COA's Youngest Community Scientist 2023
Reagan Volk, a High School Senior from Rumson Fair Haven Regional 
High School, started her volunteer internship with Clean Ocean Action 
in September 2023. 
As a volunteer intern, she spends three 
weekday afternoons at COA and assists 
Program staff on different activities. Her 
primary internship focuses on under-
standing water quality issues, and she 
is currently reviewing the recreational 
water quality of New Jersey beaches 
using NJDEP’s Cooperative Coastal 
Monitoring Program data. She also got 
trained by COA staff to conduct road salt 
monitoring recently and completed her 
first sampling and monitoring event as a 
community scientist in our ongoing 
collaborative study!

E D U C AT I O N

Student Environmental Advocates and Leaders (SEALs)
Turning the Tide
The Student Environmental Advocates and 
Leaders (SEAL) Program completed its 
third year this May. The program is a result 
of the Impact 100 Jersey Coast grant which 
COA was awarded in 2020 to begin a 
high-impact project addressing local needs. 
In this case, high school students develop 
projects to improve a local environmental 
issue of their choosing, becoming young civic 
leaders.
Experiencing its largest class yet, 30 
phenomenal students from high schools 
across Monmouth County gathered bi-
weekly to learn about community grass-
roots activism, environmental issues and 
advocacy, and how change can be made 
in their own communities.
The SEAL Program empowers youth to 
make a difference through civic engagement and project implementation for 
their communities. The future is bright with SEALs!  

Kristen Grazioso, Education Coordinator, Education@CleanOceanAction.org
Kari Martin, Advocacy Campaign Manager, Citizens@CleanOceanAction.org

Bi-weekly SEAL Meeting 2023
SEAL students gather for their meeting 

SEALs gather on the beach.

Reagan Volk
Waves of welcome, Reagan!

Community Scientists gathering water 
samples for road salt monitoring. 

April 2021

Enhanced and expanded outdoor field investigations with 
citizen science programs to assess chemical pollution, road salt 
pollution, and litter to develop solutions.
Installed a new lab at COA Headquarters to help track down 
sources of human waste.
Exposed massive, reckless ocean industrialization of millions 
of acres without protections for marine life and fought to ensure 
responsible and reasonable renewable energy.
Amplified youth education with new virtual and in-person programs 
and activities.
Stemmed the tide of litter! In 2022, plastic shopping bag waste 
decreased by 37.31%, thanks to the law COA spearheaded.
Selected to shape statewide future efforts to reduce plastic waste 
as Chair of the NJ Plastic Advisory Council.
Boosted volunteer engagement for the small and the tall as citi-
zen scientists, ambassadors, interns, and more. 
United true-blue friends of the ocean with blockbuster events: our 
Shore Shindig and Surf Open!
According to Charity Navigator, COA ranked #1 nationally (and is 
currently # 2 in 2023) in the Ocean and Coastal Waters category 
for Leadership & Adaptability and Accountability & Finance.

2 0 2 2  O C E A N  H I G H L I G H T S

Garrett Servis, Surf Open 2022
Photo Credit: Robert Siliato

Spring Student Summit 2022
Students in grades 5-8 learn lessons in 

environmental stewardship.

Shore Shindig 2022
Photo Credit: Tom Zapcic

Beach Sweeps 2022
Girl Scouts being true-blue ocean 

advocates cleaning the seas from debris!

Citizen Scientists Testing Water Quality
Volunteers from COA's Community Science 

Program test the waters for pathogens.

Water Quality Testing 
Dr. Swarna Muthukrishnan in the new 

COA testing lab.

Become a Community Scientist! 
Join the Rally for the Waterways with opportunities available 

for "Rally for Barnegat Bay" and "Rally for the Two Rivers" (the 
Navesink and Shrewsbury). To get involved, please contact:

Programs@CleanOceanAction.org

COA's Student Summit Returns to Staten Island for the 
First Time Since 2019 
On April 27, 2023, Great Kills Park in 
Staten Island, NY became the classroom 
setting for over 150 5th-8th grade students 
local to the region. In collaboration with the 
Natural Resources Protective Association 
(NRPA) and the National Park Service, 
the Staten Island Student Summit re-
turned for its 5th year...and first year back 
since 2019! Students learned an array of 
environmental issues, actions, and skills 
in being true-blue ocean advocates from 
water seining and fishing to understand-
ing current threats to the local watersheds 
and performing their own Beach Sweeps.                      
Waves of thanks to the SEA-rific 
activity leaders: Natural Resources 
Protective Association (NRPA), Billion 
Oyster Project, Blue Heron Nature 
Center, NYC Parks and Recreation, 
Gateway National Park Service 
Team, NY/NJ Baykeeper, NYC H2O, 
John Malizia, and Howie Fishbein 
for teaching students these amazing 
skills and information to becoming 
everyday environmental advocates!  
It was a wonderful day of hands-on, out-
door environmental education by the sea!

NYC H2O
Students learn about NYC's drinking water.

Soak It Up! 
Students learn about stormwater water 

run-off, absorbency, and how 
these activities affect our watershed. 

https://cleanoceanaction.org/rally-the-waterways/rally-for-barnegat-bay
https://cleanoceanaction.org/rally-the-waterways/rally-for-the-two-rivers
mailto:Programs%40CleanOceanAction.org?subject=


WAVES OF THANKS
for an Inspiring 38th Bi-Annual Spring Beach Sweeps!

The joke was on us this April Fool's Day and it wasn’t funny. Overnight, the rainy prediction turned threat-
ening to the safety of Beach Sweepers and, for the first time in decades, COA cancelled the event. It was 
deeply disappointing to everyone, including the nearly 7,000 of you who pre-registered. With a sea of support 
and inspiration from Volunteers, Beach Captains, Towns, Sponsors—COA was empowered and enabled to 
reschedule the Beach Sweeps at over 40 locations across the state with thousands of volunteer participants! 
Check out some highlights from the April 15th Beach Sweeps at CleanOceanAction.org. Check out next 
month's newsletter for the unveiling of the winners of the new “Roster of the Ridiculous” photo contest.

2023 Spring Beach Sweeps

Beach Sweeps-Atlantic Highlands
Thank you, 4-H Kindness Club, for being friends

of the ocean and spreading Earthly kindness! 

Beach Sweeps, Avon-by-the-Sea
Beach Captain, Sofia, ready for volunteers to arrive!

Beach Sweeps, Sea Bright-Anchorage
A volunteer found shark swimming goggles!

Beach Sweeps, Manasquan Beach
Ladies of the fabulous Women's Club of Manasquan.
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